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A Year of Progress
The Alumni Association.

On Thursday, April 24, the Bible College 
Alumni Association held its fourth annual 
meeting in the college hall. About 150 
members and their friends came to the re­
ception at 6 o’clock and remained to the 
supper that followed. The tables and dec­
orations looked very attractive and re­
flected great credit upon the committee of 
ladies who had spared no effort in their 
arrangement and preparation.

The President, Rev. W. F. Roadhouse, 
presided. The Roll Call of the 18 years 
showed a response from 14 years with 53 
graduates present. A. large number are 
upon the foreign field; some have gone to 
“be with Christ”; others are serving at 
home. The President’s annual address was 
upon “The Law of Equality in Service,” 
based upon the incident in David’s life at 
the brook Besor.

The Secretary, Mr. H. L. Troyer, in his 
report showed 40 new members, and not a 
little had been accomplished during the 
year. Mr. H. Bower spoke for the stu­
dent body, while Miss Maude Sweetman, 
Mr. L. E. Atkinson and Miss Alice M. Burr 
brought suggestions from the graduating 
classes of the day and the evening students.

The Association adopted “The Evan­
gelical Christian” as its official organ, 
accepting the page placed at its disposal 
by the Editor, Rev. R. V. Bingham. The 
membership fee, henceforth, is $1 per year, 
which includes a year’s subscription to the 
magazine. The life membership was raised 
•0 $10, beginning after three months, this 
icc to include one year’s subscription.

An innovation was that of eliciting from 
students the source of their first knowledge 
of the College—upon railway trains, at 
Bible Conferences, from pastors, and so 
on. There was impressed upon those pre­
sent the necessity of pressing the claims 
of the College upon earnest young men 
and women.

The evening’s speaker was the Rev. T. 
G. R. Brownlow, of the 1897 class. His 
theme was “Loyalty to the Doctrines of 
the School,” to the Bible, to prayer, to 
the Church, to soul-winning. It was an 
inspirational address, worthy of the occa­
sion, and was heartily received. Our 
brother has been for years a minister of 
the Methodist Episcopal Church of the 
United States; has been blessed in his 
work, and is now the successful pastor of 
the Grace M. E. Church in Ovid, Mich.

The following officers of the Association 
were elected for the ensuing year:

President—Rev. T. G. R. Brownlow, 
Ovid.

Vice-President—Rev. C. J. Loney, Brant­
ford, Mich.

2nd Vice-President—Miss Etta Cale, To­
ronto.

Secy.-Treas.—Mr. H. L. Troyer, Toronto.
Advisory Council—Principal Rev. Jno. 

McNicol, Rev. T. B. Hyde, Rev. W. F. 
Roadhouse, Messrs. Martin Love, Howard 
Breechin.

Representatives—Graduates of day 
classes, Miss Ethel Wilkins, Mr. H. Bower; 
of evening classes, Miss I. Rumsey, Mr. G. 
Honhold.
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REPORT OP PRINCIPAL.Graduating Exercises, 1913.
The Closing Exercises of the College 

were about all that the friends and stu­
dents could desire. The 1913 Class of 
Graduates was the largest ever leaving in 
any year; the addresses were of a high 
order; the day and evening were beauti­
ful; and the spiritual atmosphere made 
one feel it was “good to be there.’’

Rev. R. P. MacKay, D.D., Vice-Presi­
dent, presided during the evening. Prin­
cipal McNicol spoke upon the year’s work - 
(see report in another column). The stu­
dent speakers were Mr. Glen Wardell, on 
“The Call of the World;” Miss Sadie By­
ler, on “The Life That Lifts;” while Mr. 
Geo. A. Williams gave the valedictory 
address.

The graduates were then presented and 
received their diplomas. In addition to 
those upon the accompanying engraving 
were Misses A. M. Burr, R. M. Bullock, 
G. B. Evans, M. Leith and L. Workman 
from the evening classes. The post-gradu­
ates were Miss E. Lapp and Mr. H. Bower. 
Dr. W. H. Griffith-Thomas spoke earnestly 
in his address to the students, telling them 
amongst other things they would “never 
lift a soul one inch higher than they them­
selves had attained.”

The closing address was a masterly one 
by the Rev. .Tno. McNeill, of Cooke’s 
Church. It breathed loyalty to the Word 
of God and to the highest ideals of the 
Christian life.

All of the exercises, we feel sure, will 
live long in the minds and hearts of those 
who thus spent their last evening as stu­
dents and are now graduates of the 
Toronto Bible College,

The following report is a summary of 
the work of the 19th session of the To­
ronto Bible Training School, now known 
as The Toronto Bible College.

1. Enrollment of Students.
The number of students in attendance 

was 86 in the Day Class and 215 in the 
Evening, a total of 301.. This is not only 
the largest number we have ever enrolled 
in the regular classes, but it also indicates 
the greatest increase we have ever had in 
any one year. The following is a com­
parative statement of the registration for 
the past three years.
Day Class. 1910-11. 1911-12. 1912-13.

Men ........... 32 31 37
’ Women .... 44 50 49

76 81 8G
Evening Class.

Men............ 26 55 82
Women .... 101 101 ' 133

127 156 215
The Church connection of the students 

for the past session was as follows:—
Day

Denomination Class.
Anglican ........................ 4
Baptist ............................ 30
Congregational .............. 4
Methodist ....................... 15
Presbyterian .................. IT
Mennonite ...................... 5
Christian Workers......... 3
Evangelical Assoc.......... 2
Brethren.......................... 2
Lutheran .. ...................... 1

Evening 
Class.

19
68
4

56
39 o

4
0

i
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Salvation Army.................. 5
Reformed Episcopal.............  1
Unclassified.................... 1 9

86 215
la all, 12 denominations were repre­

sented in the total registration.
The attendance in the Day Class was in­

terrupted in several instances during the 
winter through illness. In view of the 
fact that the Bible College provides no 
residence for the students, it, would be ad­
visable to make some special provision for 
the oversight of their general health and 
physical well-being while in attendance.

II. The Course of Instruction.
The complete course of instruction 

which has been maturing and developing 
for the past few years, was in full work­
ing operation for the first time this session. 
The course of study provided by the Bible 
College now stretches over three years. 
Students taking two years of this course 
are granted the Graduating Diploma. 
Those who take an additional year of study 
are given post-graduate standing. The 
Evening Class work remains as it has been 
since the beginning, being a partial course 
of three years.

During the past session 25 students have 
completed the two years’ course in the 
Day Classes, the largest number receiving 
diplomas in any one year. Two students 
have taken an additional year of post­
graduate study. Five students have com­
pleted three years’ study in the Evening 
Class, entitling them to certificates.

The work done by the members of the 
faculty was as follows:

Prof. W. II. Griffith Thomas continued 
the valuable assistance he gave us last 
year, by a course of lectures onee a week 
on the Book of Isaiah.

Rev. T. B. Hyde lectured twice a week 
on the Book of Acts.

Rev. F. S. Weston gave three lectures 
a week on Christian Doctrines.

Rev. Andrew Imrie gave two lectures a 
week on Practical Work during the first 
half of the session, and was then obliged 
to withdraw, as his church required his 
whole time.

After the New Year, the Rev. W. F. 
Roadhouse was added to the staff', through 
special provision made by a valued friend 
of the College, as will be explained in the 
report of the Secretary, and was put in 
charge of the whole Practical Department 
of our work. Mr. Roadhouse gave four 
lectures a week on English, on the Prep­
aration of Sermons and Addresses,, and on 
Methods of Practical Work. In addition 
to this, he accompanied the students at 
their weekly evangelistic meetings, giving 
personal counsel and supervision.

The Principal gave nine lectures a week 
on the following subjects: The Historical 
Books of the Old Testament, Christian Evi­
dences and Non-Christian Religions, 
Church History, The Life of Christ and 
Studies in the Parables.

Special classes were conducted each 
week by Mr. J. I. Byler in Vocal Music, 
and by Rev. C. E. Luce in New Testament 
Greek.

The College is again indebted to Dr. W. 
H. Howitt for his helpful course of Medical 
Lectures for intending Missionaries.

In the middle of the Fall term two weeks 
were devoted to special work by Rev. F. E. 
Marsh, of Bristol, Eng. Mr. Marsh gave a 
series of lectures each morning to the stu­
dents on Principles and Methods of Bible 
Study, and a series of public lectures each 
evening on the Atonement.

The Examinations held upon the regular 
work of the session have on the whole 
been very satisfactory. In the Fall term 
there was evidence that the studies of the 
students had been somewhat distrubed on 
account of the increased importance at­
tached to our Practical Department, and 
that time was being given to outside work 
which should have been devoted to private 
study. After the New Year, the attention 
of the class was drawn to this matter, and, 
without impairing the efficiency of their 
Practical Work, the students gave such 
diligent attention to their studies that the 
class had a very high average on the final 
examinations of the session. The mem­
bers of the faculty are at one in this— 
that the efficiency of the Bible College 
depends primarily on the thoroughness of 
its course of instruction, and that the 
value of its training to the student de­
pends most of all on the diligence with 
which he improves the opportunities of 
the classroom.

III. The Practical Work.
The Evangelistic Band was thoroughly 

organized at the beginning of the session, 
and has had a year of marked blessing. 
The students were divided into groups for 
the conduct of Gospel meetings, cottage 
prayer-meetings, factory meetings, hospi­
tal visitation, and prison work. They car­
ried on weekly services throughout the 
session at Yonge St. Mission, Annette St. 
Mission, and the Christie Brown Factory. 
They also reached out beyond the city 
and on several occasions engaged in evan­
gelistic work in other places. In this way 
visits were made to Weston, Woodbridge, 
Humber Summit, Dixie and Hamilton.

In all, 161 services were held by them 
during the six working months of the ses­
sion, an average of seven each week. As 
a result of their organized efforts and
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their personal work over 400 persons have 
professed conversion. As far as possible, 
the names and addresses of these persons 
were secured, and by this means about 300 
names were sent in to the ministers or 
laymen in charge of the work where the 
students were engaged.

We do not believe that statistics are a 
true criterion of Christian work, but they 
are the only means wo have of represent­
ing it. .and these facts and figures are 
deeply significant. They not only show 
that the students are learning to do the 
work of the Lord by actually doing it, 
but they also indicate that an amount of 
spiritual and evangelistic energy is going 
out continually from the Toronto Bible 
College that is of the greatest value to the 
Christian forces of this city.

IV. The Missionary Interest.
The Missionary Society this session has 

kept up the good record of the past by its 
regular weekly meeting, its early morning 
prayer meeting, its mission study classes, 
and by carrying on correspondence with 
former students now on the foreign field. 
Twenty-five missionaries from abroad and 
missionary leaders at home addressed the 
students on different occasions through "the 
session. Eight mission study classes were 
conducted with an enrollment of 67 stu­
dents. The sum of one hundred dollars 
was contributed by the Missionary Society 
for foreign work. Out of the 86 students 
of the Day Class, 34 intend to devote their 
lives to work in the foreign missionary 
field. The Bible College has always been 
marked by the depth and intensity of its 
Missionary spirit, and that spirit is as 
strong to-day as it has ever been.

All the work of the session—the class 
work, the practical work, the missionary 
work—has been carried on in the same 
spirit of prayer and devotion that has 
characterized the Institution from the be­
ginning. All we do is begun, continued 
and ended in prayer. In summing up his 
impression of his three months’ associa­
tion with and participation in the life of 
the College, Mr. Roadhouse writes as fol­
lows: “The deep prayer spirit that pre­
vails dominates the school life and all its 
services. It is most jealously guarded, and 
nothing is permitted to interfere with the 
gatherings for daily prayer. I believe 
this atmosphere is stronger now than a 
dozen years ago, during my own student 
period.”

With this atmosphere the students are 
surrounded as soon as they enter College. 
Under its daily influence motives are puri­
fied, purposes are formed and lives are 
changed. Among the many ministries car­
ried on by the Bible College there is none 

more important than this silent and steady 
influence upon the spiritual life and char­
acter' of the students who come within its 
walls. The nature and results of this 
feature of- our work cannot be represented 
in a report. They must be seen and felt 
in order to be known.

V. Conclusion.
This review of the past session gives oc­

casion for devout thanksgiving to God. 
Notwithstanding the great loss suffered 
last year, the work has advanced without 
any interruption, and we are now able to 
report greater progress and brighter pros­
pects than at any time in the past. The 
College preserves the spirit and aims of 
Dr. Harris and Dr. Stewart. The number 
of its students continues to increase, so 
that we are already beginning to feel that 
our building is too small. It is served by 
a staff of instructors, belonging to five 
denominations, who represent both high 
scholarship and consecration. Its course 
of instruction and training is proving its 
efficiency. Testimonies to the value of its 
work from former students who are pur­
suing a further course of study, or are 
engaged in active work, are being received 
again and again. One of last year’s class, 
now in a theological seminary in Chicago, 
says: “I only wish every man could take 
a year at least in the Bible College before 
coming here. I value your work in To­
ronto more since coming here than ever 
before.” Another writes from a mission 
field in Western Canada: “I find the teach­
ing I received in the Bible College is just 
what the people want.”

What the Bible College needs now most 
of all is to have its Mission understood. 
It occupies a place of its own in the Chris­
tian life of Canada. The Theological Col­
leges are doing their own noble work in 
training men for the ministry. But they 
alone cannot meet the need of the Church 
in its present-day conflict with the forces 
of evil in the world. Next to the need 
for calling out and training larger num­
bers of devoted men for the Christian min­
istry is the need for raising up throughout 
all the churches a body of laymen and lay- 
women trained in the knowledge and use 
of the English Bible and in the practice 
of personal work and prayer. It is for 
this the Toronto Bible College stands, and 
in helping to accomplish this object it is 
receiving the manifest sanction of the Di­
vine blessing. Depending for its support 
upon no denominational connection, but the 
handmaid of all the denominations, it con­
fidently appeals to the Christian men and 
women in all the churches who believe that 
this work is of God, and will help to hasten 
the kingdom of our common Lord and 
Saviour, Jesus Christ.
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REPORT OF SECRETARY.
The 19th Annual Report of the Toronto 

Bible College gives much cause for deep 
gratitude to God for His unfailing good­
ness to us throughout the past year. The 
work of the College has been carried on 
to completion without any interruption 
through illness or absence of any member 
of the faculty, and, as noted by the Prin­
cipal, the results of our work, both in at­
tendance of students and actual work ac­
complished, exceed that of any previous 
year. While we value the importance of 
increasing numbers attending the College, 
we lay greater stress on the deep spirit of 
earnest devotion pervading all our work. 
The prayer life of the student body is a 
marked feature of our institution, and, 
because of that fact, we are held closely 
together in the “Unity' of the Spirit,” 
though representing twelve different de­
nominations. The position we occupy as 
an Interdenominational College has many’ 
advantages, but chiefly this: that we stand 
as an Educational Clearing House for all 
the churches, where the young people from 
any communion may’ come and study' the 
Word of God side by side with those whose 
denominational training has given them a 
different point of view.

Our Purpose.
It is our consistent purpose to so 

train our students that they will re­
spect each other’s convictions and go 
back to their several church homes 
truer and more loyal to them than when 
they came to us. We have many expres­
sions of the value of this experience from 
our students who go out into the newer 
parts of our country, where they have to 
labor in the midst of those who belong to 
so many different denominations, and are 
able to approach all of them in the spirit 
of Christian brotherhood.

Our building continues to be the centre 
of a large number of Interdenominational 
activities. During the year, meetings were 
held under the auspices of the Zenana 
Medical Mission, Toronto Mission to the 
Jews, Shanty Men’s Mission, Mission to 
the Lepers, Dr. Barnardo’s Homes, 
“Bible League,” Christian and Missionary 
Alliance, the Sudan Interior Mission, and 
the Deaf Mutes’ Society.

There is one possible drawback to this 
Interdenominational position, namely, that 
we lack the Denominational claim on any 
branch of the Church for our support. At 
the present time, when all the churches 
are taxed to the utmost through appeals 
for special work, we must look to those 
who believe in the position we occupy and 
the purpose for which we stand, to make 
increasing provision for our continuance.

Finances.
The finances, as will be shown by our 

Treasurer, give cause for encouragement, 
but there is yet much to accomplish along 
this line.

During the year we made a strong ef­
fort to secure twenty subscriptions of 
$200.00 each, but were not wholly suc­
cessful. In addition to this, several thou­
sand letters were sent out to those we felt 
would be interested to share our work, 
asking for a sustaining membership of 
$5.00 a year. To this appeal we had many 
kind and practical replies.

Through the year several bequests have 
come to us. One from the Estate of the 
late Mr. J. D. Nasmith, $5,000, secured by 
7 per cent, preferred stock in the Nasmith 
Co., the interest to be paid quarterly. A 
second, from the Estate of the late Dr. 
Stewart, amounting to $2,050, which 
amount has been paid over to the Trea­
surer, and is now invested. A third, from 
the late Mr. McLaulin, of Toronto, who 
left us an interest in some real estate in 
the City of Detroit. As this will is being 
contested by some members of his family, 
the matter is in litigation.

Board Meetings.
The Board of Incorporation met three 

times during the year and considered the 
matters referred to it by the last Annual 
Meeting. They decided that outside or­
ganizations using the building would be 
required to contribute $10.00 a day to eoVer 
the expense of heating and lighting and 
janitor’s service.

It was agreed that we continue to issue 
the Recorder, while using all other means 
of making our work known.

They accepted the resignation of Rev. 
Andrew' Imrie at the close of the winter 
term, owing to his inability to serve the 
College and meet the growing demands of 
his congregation.

In his place, Rev. W. F. Roadhouse was 
appointed a member of the faculty to have 
charge of the Practical Work Department 
for one year, from Feb. 1st, 1913, at a sal­
ary of $100 a month. This appointment 
w'as made possible through the kindness 
of .lion. S. H. Blake, who is providing the 
salary for that period.

There were four students engaged 
by the Upper Canada Bible Society to do 
colportage work during the afternoons of 
the w'inter, and have commended them­
selves by faithful and successful labor.

Mrs. Blake made us a gift of a complete 
set of Mission Study Text-books for the 
Library, which we greatly needed.

We secured an order-in-council from the 
Provincial Government to change our 
name to that of the Toronto Bible College.
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Mr. T. S. Colo was appointed to repre­
sent the Council, on the Board of In. for 
a period of three years.

Bev. H. M. Parsons, D.D.
Tho College lost a true and valued friend 

in the death of the late Bev. H. M. Par­
sons, D.D., who passed away at his home 
in Toronto on January 14th, 1913. He was 
a loyal exponent of the Scriptures as the 
“Word of God,” and was in the closest 
fellowship with the work of the Bible Col­
lege from its organization. He took a 
deep personal interest in the students and 
attended many of their meetings. His 
presence and advice on our Council was 
greatly valued, and we are sensible of a 
great loss through his death. A suitable 
resolution of sympathy was sent his fam­
ily from the Board. We are indebted to 
Mrs. Parsons for a number of valuable 
books from the library of her late hus­
band.

Tho question of securing a President 
was carefully considered, but up to the 
present no appointment seemed possible.

Special Meeting with the Students.
A special meeting of the Board for Con­

ference with the Student Body was held 
on February 7th, when a most interesting 
and valuable evening was spent together. 
The effect of that meeting left a very deep 
impression on all present.

Reports from several of our former stu­
dents who have gone on to further study 
in preparation for the ministry, show that 
the instruction they received at the Bible 
College has prepared them to take a high 
rank in the several theological colleges 
they are now attending.

It will be necessary for the Board and 
Council to prepare for an increased ex­
penditure in the future. The property 
needs attention in a number of minor mat­
ters. We need to invest more in adver­
tsing in order that the advantages we 
offer may be enjoyed by an increasing 
number of students. We need a library 
fund for current literature, as well as new 
publications of reference.

It is hoped the members of the Council 
will co-operate more actively than ever 
during the coming year with the Board and 
Faculty in securing the practical co-opera­
tion of a larger number of those who appre­
ciate what this Institution stands for, and 
continue to make it possible for us to give 
the increasing number of young men and 
women who come to us the training in the 
'Word of God and how to win men to 
Christ, which is the purpose and aim of 
our College.

NOTES.
Mr. Harry W. Bower and Miss Adeline 

Sharpe were married on April 30th.

Mr. Mervin Ganton has been appointed 
by the South American Evangelical Union 
to mission work in Peru. He leaves for 
his field during the summer, and will have 
charge of an industrial farm.

Mr. and Mrs. Geo. Williams are under 
appointment to South Africa, where they 
will labor under the South African General 
Mission. They do not sail till next spring. 
In the meantime they are engaged in 
Home Mission work at Delhi, Sask., under 
the Presbyterian Home Mission Board.

Several other students are laboring in 
mission fields this summer. Mr. Clinton 
Criswell and Mr. Wm. B. McGregor are in 
Northern Ontario, under the Home Mission 
Board of tne Presbyterian Church. Mr. 
Glen Wardell is at Monteville, Ont., under 
the Home Mission Board of the Baptist 
Churches, and Mr. Levi Atkinson is in Sas­
katchewan. under the Mission Board of 
the Methodist Church.

Mr. R. Munro expects to sail for Africa 
shortly, and Miss Steele will be returning 
to China in the fall. Mr. and Mrs. Storms 
have arrived on their field in Turkey in 
Asia.

Mr. E. E. Preston and Mr. J. Jaffray of 
the class of 1910, graduated last month, 
with the degree of Bachelor of Divinity 
from the Presbyterian Seminary at Louis­
ville, Ky. Mr. Jaffray was awarded the 
E. L. Warren prize for progress in preach­
ing and-special fidelity in study, the only 
prize offered to the graduating class. Mr. 
Preston made the highest grades in all 
subjects, except Hebrew. At the alumni 
banquet on the closing day, one of the pro­
fessors in his speech said, “the two 
Canadians have shown a more consistently 
high grade of excellence in their studies 
than any other students we have ever 
had. ’’

Mr. and Mrs. Bower, together with Mr. 
Stephen Dunk and Miss Lottie Campbell, 
are carrying on pioneer city mission work 
among the homes of the people in one of 
the most destitute parts of Toronto.

Miss Helen Millar and Miss Martha Mc­
Donald, are engaged this summer in social 
service in Toronto. Miss Millar is work­
ing in connection with Evangel Hall on 
Queen St. West, and Miss McDonald is 
assistant superintendent of one of the 
Presbyterian Rescue Homes.

Mr. Oswald Smith, of the class of 1912, 
has completed his first year at McCormick 
Seminary, Chicago. He will be preaching 
during the summer in the Southern States.

Miss Jennie Dale, of the class of 1907, 
has been married to Mr. Jas. Wardropo 
Smith, and is living at Aberfoyle, Ont.

Messrs. Ivor Pritchard, H. S. Saunders, 
A. A. Wilson and C. J. White arc doing 
colportage work for the Bible Society 
among the foreigners of Toronto.
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TREASURER’S REPORT.
Statement of Receipts and Disbursements from April 27th, 1912, to April 25th, 1913.

Receipts.
Received from Gifts ....................$4,994 08
Received from Fees .................... 593 00
Received from Collections ........ 189 28
Received from Special Donations 80 00
Received from Use of Hall..........  192 00
Received from Interest .............. 499 G5

Disbursements.
Balance Deficit ..........................  $715 08
Salaries ...........................................4,601 52
Electric Light ............................ 64 34
Printing and Advertising ......... 144 55
Ground Rent ................................ 280 00
Coal ................................................ 359 15
Gas ................................................. 10 54
Water Rates .................................. 6 84
Telephone ..................................... 62 25
Taxes ............................................. 55-91
Repairs ......................................... 188 80
Interest ......................................... 39 59
Postage, Oflice Expenses ........... 87 75
Fees, Change of Name ............... 25 00
Sundry Small Items ................... 17 30

$6,548 01 $6,658 62
Balance being deficit.... $110 61

DAY CLASSES.
Students in Day Classes'for Session 1912-13.

Mr. L. E. Atkinson 
Mr. G. J. Adams 
Miss S. Byler 
Miss Emma Blair 
Miss Margaret Baird 
Miss A. Brooks 
Miss Mary Baird 
Miss K. By am 
Miss Ethel Brown 
Miss Ada Bell 
Mr. Wm. Bryers 
Mr. N. Bauman 
Mr. H. W. Bower 
Mr. A. J. Beeson 
Mr. Thos. Buckton 
Miss Etta Brubacher 
Mr. J. C. Barrett 
Mr. R. Baker 
Mr. G. Becker 
Miss M. Brimstin 
Miss L. Campbell 
Miss A. Cressman 

Mr. C. F. Criswell 
Mr. G. Creagh 
Miss A. Damude 
Miss Cora Damude 
Miss M. Devitt 
Mr. L. Donaldson 
Mr. S. Dunk 
Mr. C. Duckett 
Mrs. J. W. Edwards 
Mrs. A. East 
Miss M. J. Farrell 
Miss H. C. Gesner 
Miss M. Gordon 
Mr. Robert Goe 
Mr. M. Ganton 
Miss O. Hughes 
Miss G. Hughes 
Miss E. Horner 
Mr. L. A. Hutchinson 
Mr. A. Hawtin 
Miss G. Herron 
Miss M. Hallman

Mr. Wm. Kuhnke 
Mr. S. F. Karaphyllis 
Miss A. Leach 
Miss S. Lethbridge. 
Miss E. Lapp 
Mr. Luomala 
Miss C. Millar 
Miss H. C. Millar 
Mr. R. Munro 
Miss M. McDonald 
Miss S. McClelland 
Miss S. Mills 
Mr. A. E. McCartney 
Mr. W. B. McGregor 
Mr. John D. McLaulin 
Miss S. Nicholson 
Miss M. Oliver 
Mr. B. Owen 
Miss M. Pitman 
Mr. I. Pritchard 
Mr. W. G. Pearce 

Miss W. Purdom 
Miss V. J. Ridley 
Miss M. Slingerland 
Miss M. Sweetman 
Miss M. Smith 
Miss A. Sharpe 
Miss E. Saunders 
Mr. F. X. Stanley 
Mr. H. S. Sanders 
Mr. A. Schultz 
Miss A. Shelp 
Miss U. Steele 
Miss G. Taylor 
Mr. T. Thompson 
Miss H. Wallis 
Mrs. G. Williams 
Mr. A. Wilson 
Mr. G. Wardell 
Mr. G. Williams 
Mr. W. W. White 
Mr. C. J. White

EVENING CLASSES.
The following students have passed one or more of the written 

during the Session:
examinations

Mr. J. Addie 
Mr. G. J. Adams 
Miss E. Ashley 
Miss E. Blair 
Miss Burford 
Miss A. M. Burr 
Miss L. J. Bunker 
Miss' M. Bullock 
Miss E. Brown 
Miss G. Bate 
Miss H. Banks 
Mr. S. J. D. Burke 
Mr. E. Butcher 
Mr. A. F. Burke 
Mr. M. Baccus 
Miss B. Crawford

, Miss F. Coe 
' Mr. J. Craeb 

Mr. J. Clark 
Mr. S. E. Cooper 
Mr. F. Casays 
Mr. C. M. Dean 
Miss G. B. Evans 
Mr. S. F. Fox 
Miss Helen Fairbairn 
Miss S. Fairbairn

; Miss E. M. Gray 
! Miss F. Hayman 

Mr. Jos. Housley 
Mr. F. Hartup

. Mr. Chas. W. Hull
1 Mr. W. Hargrave

Mr. A. W. Hutchinson 
Mr. G. Honhold 
Miss H. Knudson 
Mr. S. H. Kilbourne 
Mr. A. Lewis 
Miss M. Lawrence 
Miss Mary Lewis 
Miss Mary Leith 
Miss G. Moore 
Miss D. Moffatt 
Miss E. Magone 
Miss I. McCallum 
Mr. G. Mintboro 
Miss K. Phyllis 
Mr. G. Payne 
Mr. W. R. Beam

; Mr. F. Roper 
Miss F. Robinson 
Mr. Jas. Reidie

. Mr. A. Reynolds
1 Mr. B. E. Robertson
| Miss J. Stephen
i Miss C. A. Schwalm
‘ Mr. J. G. Sadler
I Miss A. Smith
; Mr. A. Steele 
Mr. E. Stone

; Mr. T. F. Starrett 
Mr. N. Tre win 
Miss L. Workman 
Miss D. E. Williamson
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MEMBERS OF CORPORATION.
Rov. R. P. Mackay, D.D., } vice-President.

Job. N. Shenstone, Treasurer, Toronto.
Rov. John McNicol, B.D., Principal, Toronto.
Rev. T. Bradley Hyde, Secretary, Toronto.
E. Hooper, M. D., Bronte.
R. Kilgour, Toronto.
Martin Lovo, Toronto.
Elias Rogers, Toronto.
Thos. S. Cole.

GENERAL COUNCIL.

BARRIE: 
Judge Ardagh.

BELLEVILLE: 
Rev. R. Wallace.

BRANTFORD: 
C. Cook. 
Frank M. Foster. 
A. G. Olive.

BROOKVILLE: 
Judge Reynolds.

GALT: 
R. G. Struthers.
GERMANTOWN, PA. 
Rev. H. W. Frost.
NEW BRUNSWICK: 

R. M. Hobson.
HAMILTON: 

Rev. Fred E. Howitt.
KINGSTON: 

B. W. Robertson.
MONTREAL: 

Geo. Hague.
Rev. T. Wardrope, D.D.

OWEN SOUND:
Rev. Thos. A. Rodger.

PARIS:
John Penman.

ST. CATHARINES:
Geo. W. Hodgetts.

STRATFORD:
Duncan Stewart.

TORONTO:
Dr. Ed. St. G. Baldwin.
Rev. R. V. Bingham.
Rev. G. J. Bishop, D.D.
Thos. S. Cole.
O. M. Copeland.
J. J. Gartshore.
C. S. Gzowski.
W. H. Howitt, M.D.
Dr. N. W. Hoyles, K.C.
H. E. Irwin, K.C.
John Mackay.
Rev. D. McTavish, 

D.Sc.
S. J. Moore.
W. H. Orr.
Rev. W. F. Roadhouse.
W. J. Robertson.
Harry L. Stark.
G. H. Gundy.

VANCOUVER :
F. M. Pratt.

STAFF OF INSTRUCTORS.
Rev. John McNicol, B.A., B.D.
Rev. W. H. Griffith Thomas, M.A., D.D.
Rev. F. S. Weston, M.A.
Rov. T. Bradley Hyde.
Rev. W. F. Roadhouse.
W. H. Howitt, M.D.
Oswald C. J. Withrow, M.D.
Rev. C. E. Luce, B.A.
Bov. J. I. Byler.

Miss Margaret Armstrong, Asst. Sec. and 
Librarian.

RECEIPTS FOR GENERAL FUND.
Donations received sinee February 28th,

1913, to April 24th, 1913:
Ko. 205... . $20 00

200... G 00
207... 1 00
208. . . 1 00
209. . . 2 00
210... 00
211 • 5 00
212... ° 5 00

• ■ 213 .. . 3 00
« • 214 .. . 10 00
> । 215... o 00

216. . . . 100 00
217... 2.5 00
218. . . . 100 00

a 1 219... G 00
« a 220... . 5 00
1 1 221... 5 00

222. . 1 00
223... 10 00
224.. . 2 00
225. . . 2 00
226... 5 00
227... 10 00
228. . . . 100 00
229. 10 00
230... 10 00
231... 1 00
232. . . & 00

Previously acknowledged

Total . ..............

Ko. 233. . . 10 00
* ‘ 234 200 00
“ 235... 10 00
“ 236..., 5 00
“ 237... 10 00
“ 238... 10 00
“ 239.... 5 00
“ 240.... 5 00
“ 241.... 20 00
*' 242...., . 200 00
“ 243.... 5 00
” 244.... 10 00

25 00
“ 246.... .5 00
•' 247.... .5 00
“ 248.... 25 00
“ 249.... 00
“ 250.... 5 00
” 251.... 5 00
“ 252.... 1 00
“ 253.... 10 00
*• 254.... 1 00
“ 255.... 10 00
“ 256...., . 100 00
“ 257.... 1 00
“ 258.... 10 00
“ 259.... 10 00

$1,183 00
........................3,811 0§

...................... $4,99'1 08

JOSEPH N. SHENSTONE, Treas.

FINANCES.
A new year of work calls for new sup­

plies to make it possible. We are count­
ing on our friends to have this in ntind 
and give us the joy of ministering to the 
students, who under many financial diffi­
culties are working their way through our 
course of instruction. Gifts may be ad­
dressed to the Treasurer Toronto Bible 
College, 110 College St., Toronto, and will 
be duly acknowledged.

The twentieth session of the Toronto 
Bible College will commence on Tuesday, 
Sept. 16th, 1913.
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